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BUSINESS AFFAIRS SUB-COUNCIL 

 

 October 15, 2013 

 

 MINUTES 

 

The meeting began at 9:00 a.m. in the TBR Board Room.  Present were Ms. Cynthia Brooks 

(TSU);  Mr. Steve Campbell (NeSCC); Mr. Horace Chase (JSCC); Dr. David Collins (ETSU); 

Ms. Beth Cooksey (VSCC); Mr. John Cothern (MTSU); Ms. Mary Cross (NaSCC);  Mr. Danny 

Gibbs (RSCC); Mr. Mike Gower (MTSU); Mr. Lowell Hoffman (DSCC); Mr. Ken Horner 

(CoSCC); Mr. Tim Hurst (APSU); Dr. Rosemary Jackson (WSCC); Ms. Kathy Johnson (VSCC); 

Ms. Renee Moore (PSCC); Mr. Mitch Robinson (APSU); Mr. Stanley Robinson (STCC); Ms. 

Jeannie Smith (UOM); Dr. Claire Stinson (TTU); Ms. Tammy Swenson (ChSCC); Mr. Alan 

Thomas (MTSU); Ms. Hilda Tunstill (MSCC); Mr. Greg Wilgocki (ETSU); Dr. Tommy Wright 

(ClSCC); Mr. Jeff Young (TTU); Mr. David Zettergren (UOM); Mr. Pat Couch, Ms. Angela 

Flynn, Ms. Alicia Gillespie, Ms. Lisa Hall, Ms. Pat Massey, Ms. April Preston, Mr. Wayne Pugh, 

Ms. Brooke Shelton, Mr. Dale Sims, Ms. Renee Stewart, and Mr. Bob Wallace (TBR). 

 

1. Report of the Committees 

 

A. Finance Committee 

 

Dr. Collins highlighted the following issues from the October 1, 2013 Finance Committee 

meeting: 

 

• Payments to Research Participants 

 

The committee discussed payments to research participants through petty cash or 

gift card.  ETSU allows payments (less than $50) to non-employee research 

participants through a gift card or petty cash.  When paying these participants, a 

signature, name, address, and SSN are collected for the distribution of payments.   

 

ETSU has developed a draft guideline for procedures on how to handle these 

situations.  The draft is for review only and will be submitted for approval during 

the January cycle.  (Attachment A) 

 

• Works of Art and Historical Collections 

 

The committee discussed updating the current capitalization policy and chart of 

accounts for works of art and historical collections.  One of the institutions was 

given a work of art and needed to capitalize it, but there was no account code in 

Banner for works of art.  The value of the art was appraised at over $5,000, so the 

institution determined that it should be capitalized. 

 

It was recommended that an account code be added.  Ms. Stewart will work up 

language to add to the capitalization policy for review during the January cycle. 
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• Moving Allowance 

 

The committee discussed revising the moving expense language in the General 

Personnel Policy 5-01-00-00.  It has been proposed to implement a moving 

expense allowance rather than reimbursing moving expenses.    

 

The committee discussed obtaining estimates for moving expenses.  Under the 

current reimbursement method, the institution obtains estimates from different 

moving companies.  With the allowance method, the employee would be 

responsible for obtaining the estimates.  The committee discussed whether there 

needs to be a certain dollar amount that would require approval from the 

Chancellor.  The committee determined that all moving allowances should be 

approved by the President or designee.  For the hiring of direct reports to the 

President who already require Chancellor approval, the moving allowance for 

those employees would be part of their compensation package and be approved by 

the Chancellor through the hiring process.   

 

The committee proposed that each institution should be responsible for 

maintaining a report of annual moving expenses for auditors. 

 

Language has been added to the moving expense section of this policy and was 

approved with a January 1, 2014 effective date.  (Attachment B) 

   

• Scanned Travel Claims 

 

The committee discussed whether institutions can accept scanned copies of travel 

claims and receipts.  The institution needing to accept scanned copies felt that 

accepting a scanned signature did not meet the definition of an electronic 

signature as defined by TBR policy and recommended changes to the policy. 

 

Several of the committee members have been accepting scanned copies of travel 

claims for some time.  The committee discussed the controls that these institutions 

have in place, including segregation of duties and destroying the original receipts 

after submission.  ETSU has worked with SciQuest to develop procedures for 

scanned travel claims.  ETSU shared their process through a web presentation 

subsequent to the meeting.   

 

The committee recommended waiting to make any changes until the travel policy 

is discussed during the review of policies and guidelines. 

 

• Findings and Weaknesses 

 

The committee was given all findings and weaknesses published since the last 

quarterly Finance Committee meeting.  There were seven audit reports released in 

the last quarter, with a total of seven findings.  Four of the findings dealt with the 

Banner information systems.  Two of the findings were that institutions did not 

ensure that amounts were properly reported in the financial statements and 
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accompanying notes to the financial statements.  One dealt with the employer 

portion of the insurance premiums.  (Attachments C & D) 

 

• Review of Policies and Guidelines 

 

The committee discussed Policy 4-01-00-00 Budget Control, Policy 4-01-00-10 

Community College Resource Allocation Plan, Policy 4-01-01-10 Deposit and 

Investment of Funds, and Guideline B-020 Classification and Operation of 

Auxiliary Enterprises. 

 

Comments are included in Attachments E-H.  These changes will be submitted for 

approval during the January cycle. 

 

• Pearson Fee Recording 

 

The committee discussed the accounting treatment of the Pearson fee being 

collected from students at campus bookstores.  The committee discussed whether 

to put it in the auxiliary account or to use an agency account.  The money is being 

collected and then submitted to Pearson.  It was suggested that a common 

treatment be adopted. 

 

Subsequent to the BASC meeting, the community college CBO’s agreed to record 

the Pearson fee as unrestricted tuition and fees. 

 

The Finance Committee minutes were approved. 

 

 

B. Council of Buyers 

 

Ms. Flynn highlighted the following issues from the September 25, 2013 Council of 

Buyers meeting: 

 

• Sales and Use Tax 

 

Ms. Flynn updated the committee on the sales and use tax requirements.  Going 

forward, institutions must either obtain a vendor’s sales and use tax number for 

verification, or receive written documentation from the Department of Revenue 

verifying that the vendor is exempt.  Verification is required before any goods or 

services may be ordered.  This is also the current practice that the University of 

Tennessee is following. 

 

Ms. Flynn will issue further guidance on the issue as it becomes available.  

 

• Fiscal Review Requirements 

 

Ms. Flynn informed the committee that effective July 1, 2013, Public Chapter 403 

requires additional contract amendments, for both competitive and non-

competitive contracts, to be presented to the Fiscal Review Committee.  Ms. 
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Flynn indicated that the Central Office is still trying to sort through the new 

requirements and further guidance will be sent out to the Council of Buyers as 

soon as a clear understanding of the requirements is obtained.  

 

The Council of Buyers minutes were approved. 

 

 

C. Human Resources 

 

Ms. Preston highlighted the following issues from the October 2, 2013 Human Resource 

Officers meeting: 

 

• Affordable Care Act Update 

 

Ms. Preston informed the committee that there is an initiative from the White 

House to notify individuals between the ages of 18-35 about the market place.  

The Central Office was contacted regarding supporting this initiative at TBR 

institutions.  The non-profit organization may come on campus using a facilities 

use agreement. 

 

• Use of 2012 and 2013 FSA Forfeiture Refund Toward Pre-Funding New Vendor 

 

TBR will need to either issue an RFP or join the UT Flexible Spending Account 

(FSA) contract effective January 2015.  At this point, the feedback from UT and 

conversations with their FSA vendor, PayFlex, lead us toward joining the UT 

contract.   

 

One of the requirements of joining a new FSA provider is providing pre-funding 

to cover the cost of claims made, prior to withdrawals being made from payroll.  

PayFlex has agreed to an 8% pre-fund balance, or approximately $296,000, based 

on current system-wide participation.  Ms. Preston recommended that we use the 

2012 and 2013 forfeiture checks toward the cost of pre-funding, instead of 

disbursing the respective percentages back to the institutions.   

 

The committee expressed some concern about switching FSA vendors, due to 

some negative issues that have happened with previous vendors.   

 

• Workers Compensation Fund  

 

It was brought to the committee’s attention that TBR’s workers compensation 

claims are almost double UT’s claims.  Mr. Sims urged the group to work on ways 

to reduce the number of claims. 

 

The Human Resource Officers minutes were approved. 
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D. Internal Audit 

 

Mr. Zettergren highlighted the following issue from the September 18, 2013 Internal 

Auditors meeting.   

 

• QAR Discussion 

 

The committee discussed the results of the recent external Quality Assurance 

Review and proposed plans to address the recommendations made during the 

review.  Various topics were discussed, including better documentation of 

engagement planning processes, tracking of management’s implementation of 

both findings and observations, consideration of a “recommendation focused” 

report format and the use of electronic working paper, customer surveys, CAATs 

and key performance indicators.  

 

The Internal Audit minutes were approved. 

 

E. IT Sub-Council 

 

Mr. Young highlighted the following issues from the July 16, 2013 IT Sub-Council 

meeting. 

 

• Banner Enterprise Information System (BEIS) Direction  

 

It was decided that multiple implementations of BEIS would be too complex.  

Most institutions want the full install.  Those not wanting the full install will have 

to be moved to the end of the line for support, as the full install takes precedence. 

 

• Ellucian  

 

When negotiating the D2L licenses, there was a two year moratorium on license 

fee increases.  There is a contractual agreement for a 25% discount on D2L 

products.  Therefore, Degree Compass should be available at this discount. We 

have filed a formal request with Ellucian to get an opinion as to whether Degree 

Compass violates our Oracle license; however, Ellucian has not been responsive 

to our request. 

 

 

2. IRS Notice 972 CG 

 

Many institutions have received penalty notices (Notice 972CG) from the IRS proposing 

to levy fines for 2011 Form 1098-T’s that were submitted with missing or mismatched 

taxpayer identification numbers.  Mr. Pugh has developed a template for institutions who 

decide to pursue a request for waiver of the proposed penalties.  If you have already 

submitted a response to the IRS, there is no need to submit again. 
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3. Athletic Insurance 

 

The current athletic insurance policy covers up to $75,000 before it moves up to the 

NCAA catastrophic coverage.  Mr. Sims recommended that institutions (mainly the 

community colleges) look at increasing their excess coverage.      

 

4. Budgeting – OPEB and Compensated Absences 
 

UT does not include the OPEB or compensated absences allocations in their budgets.  

They only make the entries at year-end.  A recommendation was made that beginning 

with the July 1, 2014 budget we eliminate the OPEB and compensated absences 

allocation to free up the funds for other purposes. 
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Attachment A 

 

Guideline Area 

Business and Finance Guidelines 

Applicable Divisions 

TCATs, community Colleges, Universities 

Purpose 

The purpose of this guideline is to establish the process for low dollar payments to research 

participants through petty cash or gift card at the institutions governed by the Tennessee Board of 

Regents. 

Definitions 

Guideline 
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I. General 

a. Payments to research participants for participation in studies should be made 

through the Institution’s accounts payable system via check or direct deposit.  The 

payment is considered compensation by the Internal Revenue Service and a name, 

SSN and home address must be provided for each payment. 

b. Some research studies use low dollar payments to compensate participants for 

time, inconvenience, or as an incentive to increase participation.  When such 

payments are no more than $50 per payment per participant, and individual 

participant payments aggregate to less than $600 per study, it may be appropriate 

to make payments utilizing petty cash or gift cards as long as the following 

procedures are followed. 

II. Prohibition from use of petty cash or gift cards in research studies 

a. No payment from petty cash or gift cards may be made to an institution employee 

or non-resident alien. 

b. Petty cash may not be used to purchase gift cards. 

III. Procedures for safeguarding and accounting for petty cash and gift cards in research 

studies 

a. Petty cash or gift cards for research studies must be assigned to a custodian 

responsible for safeguarding the cash or gift cards. 

b. Petty cash or gift cards for research studies must be maintained under lock and 

key by the custodian of the funds. 

c. Access to the petty cash or gift cards for research studies must be controlled by the 

custodian of the funds. 

d. The balance of petty cash gift cards on hand plus participant receipts must equal 

the petty cash and gift cards authorized and obtained.  If a shortage of petty cash 

or gift cards on hand is determined, the shortage must be reported to the 

institution’s Bursar’s Office immediately. 
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e. Petty cash or gift cards must be used for research participant payment only and 

may not be used for departmental or other research expenses. 

f. Petty cash and gift cards for research participants are subject to audit at any time 

by the institution, State Audit, or funding agency.   

g. Petty cash and gift cards for research participants are required to be closed out at 

the end of the research study and any excess cash or cards must be returned to the 

Bursar’s Office. 

IV. Distribution of petty cash or gift cards to research participants 

a. Petty cash or gift cards must be hand delivered to research participants.  These 

funds cannot be sent to participants through the mail.  If participant payments 

must be mailed, petty cash or gift cards cannot be used and the payments need to 

be in the form or a check or direct deposit processed through the Institution’s 

Accounts Payable department. 

b. Payments to research participants, regardless of delivery method (check, direct 

deposit, petty cash, or gift card) are considered compensation by the Internal 

Revenue Service.  Research participants must provide name, SSN, and address at 

the time of the receipt of petty cash or gift card payments.  Personally identifiable 

information should be gathered in a manner which prevents disclosure of personal 

information to other research participants.  Signatures must be obtained from 

research participants indicating receipt of the petty cash or gift card payment. 

c. Payments to individual research participants are limited to $50 per payment and 

aggregate to less than $600 per participant for the study. 
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Attachment B 

 

Moving Allowance 

Newly hired full-time employees who relocate from their former residence to a new residence within the first 12 

months of employment may be issued a one-time moving allowance, if deemed appropriate by the President or 

designee.  If the institution recruits and hires more than one person from the same family, only one moving 

allowance is permitted.  To be eligible to receive a moving allowance and to comply with the current guidelines 

published by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), the move must meet the minimum IRS distance test of 50 miles 

from the location of the former residence.  For example, if the location of the former workplace was 3 miles from the 

employee’s former home, the location of the employee’s new workplace must be at least 53 miles from the 

employee’s former home.  If the employee did not have a former workplace, the new workplace must be at least 50 

miles from the employee’s former home.  The distance between the two points is the shortest of the more commonly 

traveled routes between them. 

Arranging for Moving and Payment 

 

The moving allowance is paid directly to the employee, reported as taxable income, and is subject to all tax liability at 

the time of payment.  The amount of the moving allowance will be included in boxes 1, 3, and 5 of the employee’s 

W-2.  The employee will make all arrangements for the move without the involvement of the institution. 

The employee does not submit moving expense receipts to the institution but is advised to keep them for personal 

tax return purposes. The employee may be able to recover the income tax withheld by filing the appropriate IRS 

forms with their tax return – IRS Form 3903 Moving Expenses.  This recovery is dependent on the IRS regulation in 

force at the time of payment.  The employee receiving the moving allowance will be responsible for documenting 

expenses on their federal tax return as required by IRS Publication 521 Moving Expenses. 

Moving allowances exceeding $_________ require advanced approval from the Chancellor or his designee. 

All moving allowances require advanced approval from the President or designee. For persons hired that 

require the Chancellor’s approval, approval of the moving allowance will be included in the hiring approval.  

Other Provisions 

 

A. Moving allowances will be paid only after a contract is executed between the employee and the 

institution.  See Attachment A  

B All payments must be made within twelve (12) months of the date employment begins for new employees or 

relocation occurs for relocated employees. 

 

C. The agreement on the amount of the moving allowance to be paid should be clearly understood in writing 

between the employee and the institution. 

http://www.tbr.edu/uploadedFiles/Polices_and_Guidelines/Personnel_Policies/1402_Attachment_A.pdf
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D. The institution shall assume no liability whatsoever for personal injuries, property damages, or other losses which 

may be sustained in connection with any moves undertaken pursuant to these regulations. 
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